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5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD

Baton Rouge, Louisiana

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Fletcher called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 12:30 P.M. and gave the invocation.

Chairman Fletcher led the Pledge of Allegiance.

ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Edwards
Members present: Chairman Randell Fletcher, Mr. Bruce Frazier, Dr. Paul Coreil, Mr. Reggie Skains, Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. George Guillory, and Mr. John Compton. 
Members absent: None
A quorum was present.

Others Present:  Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS State Conservationist; Ms. Sarah Haymaker, NRCS; Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF/SSWCC Executive Director; Dr. Scott Manley, Ducks Unlimited; Ms. Alicia Wiseman, Ducks Unlimited; Mr. Scott Edwards, NRCS - OSWC; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC and Mr. George Dauzat, Calcasieu SWCD Chairman. 
Chairman Fletcher welcomed the visitors Dr. Manley, Ms. Weisman, Mr. Dauzat and Ms. Sarah Haymaker. Mr. Spicer introduced Mr. Scott Edwards, NRCS State Resource Conservationist in Alexandria, who on August 20, 2012 was detailed on a temporary assignment to OSWC to assist with several projects in partnership with other state and federal agencies as well as private organizations. He said these projects include incorporating agriculture certainty framework into an EPA Section 319 project and working with LDEQ on developing the agriculture component of selected watershed work plans and other water quality initiatives.  Mr. Spicer said Mr. Edwards will also work on broadening and strengthening the NRCS’s working relationships with our current partners and others.
Mr. Norton said that he and Dr. Scott Manley have been working together since 2000 when Oklahoma was struggling with the restoration of land in the Wetland Reserve Program (WRP) and Ducks Unlimited came to the table as they have done here in Louisiana.  He said we used the Louisiana template and under Dr. Manley’s leadership we strengthened our program to become one of the premier restoration efforts in the country.  Mr. Norton said as the partnership effort was formed, they met every month to map out their way forward. He said I can vouch for Dr. Manley’s work ethic, his knowledge and his willingness to work as a partner in delivering conservation and wildlife habitat programs.  
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Fletcher said the SSWCC had to cancel the August 28th meeting due to Hurricane Isaac and the Commission was unable to reschedule early in September.   He said if there were no public or Commission Member comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the minutes of the July 24, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 24, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Fletcher said they would next take up Unfinished Business and requested Mr. Spicer to report on the items listed on the agenda.

NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement
Mr. Spicer said the new Cooperative Agreement for FY 2012 has been signed and the figures have been entered into the Farm Bill Program electronic reporting system and is ready for the districts to enter their data starting on October 1, 2012.  He said that each district will be credited with all the work done since July 2, 2012, the effective date of the cooperative agreement.  He thanked Mr. Norton for finding some additional funds that are so critical to the partnership’s effort in implementation of Farm Bill programs. He said we appreciate you and your staff for providing those funds and that it was the second increase in funds to the original agreement.  Mr. Spicer said that he would like to mention that we are probably a lot better off than most states in the amount of TSP dollars that we receive from the NRCS.
NACD South Central Regional Meeting – August 5-7, 2012 
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to brief the Commission on the NACD South Central Regional Meeting held in August in Arkansas.  Mr. Spicer said over twenty individuals from Louisiana attended the meeting.  He said it was a very informative meeting, especially the session on the Field Office of the Future.  He said Ms. Haymaker did an excellent job in presenting the process we are using in Louisiana.  He said it is by far a more inclusive approach in Louisiana than in the surrounding states.  He said Ms. Haymaker gave a good presentation on the basis for conducting the Field Office of the Future (FOOF) study.  He said Sarah’s presentation was the best of the four states and that we are way ahead of other states in identifying our future needs. He said the session was really beneficial for all attendees.  He said Louisiana will host next year’s meeting and it will be held in Lafayette.  Mr. Spicer said he will work with LACD President Mr. Bruce Frazier and others on developing the program and on choosing a date and a hotel for the NACD Regional Meeting.  
Mr. Frazier said the meeting will probably be in the first week in August and if that is not a good time for everyone, to let the LACD officers know. 
Mr. Compton said it was a good meeting; that Arkansas always has a good meeting and their districts always pay 100% of their annual NACD dues.
Chairman Fletcher said it was requested that they add another item to the agenda: the NACD Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas.  Chairman Fletcher asked for any comments from the public and there were none; he asked for a motion to add the item to the agenda.  
Motion: Mr. Frazier made a motion to add as item C, under Unfinished Business, the NACD Annual Meeting to be held in San Antonio, Texas January 27-30, 2013. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to brief the Commission on the NACD Meeting. Mr. Spicer said the NACD Annual Meeting will be held Sunday January 27- Wednesday, January 30, 2013 in San Antonio, Texas.  He said at the Annual Meeting Mr. Earl Garber, from the Acadia SWCD will become NACD President on January 30, 2013. He said we are very proud of Mr. Garber and his accomplishments. He said LACD is encouraging folks to attend the meeting and we are hoping to have a great crowd to support Earl at the officer’s installation banquet ceremonies.

Mr. Frazier said Louisiana will host a two hour reception for Mr. Garber so the rest of the country can come by to congratulate and visit with Mr. Garber.  He said we are trying to schedule it before the Tuesday evening banquet.  Mr. Spicer said that they are having some difficulty in finding a time slot to hold the reception because of other scheduled activities.
Chairman Fletcher said it is a great honor for the state; we are honored to have Mr. Garber as NACD President and we do need to give him our support.  He said that Mr. Garber was doing a good job and has kept us informed on national issues that affect us in Louisiana.  He said that Mr. Garber is the third National President from Louisiana.
NEW BUSINESS 
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Norton to give the NRCS report.  Mr. Norton said as there was not an August Commission Meeting due to Hurricane Isaac, he has copies of the August and September Conservation Updates.  He said both of them feature the Gulf of Mexico Initiative and discussions on the selected watersheds such as Lake Verret in south central part of the state where sugarcane is the main crop and in the Bayou Grand Marais watershed in the rice growing area of southwest Louisiana. He said he attended the groundbreaking dedication September 5th in Caddo SWCD for the Red Bayou Irrigation Project.  He said actually the project is already underway and that concrete is being poured for the pump foundations.  He said the pumps will lift water from the Red River and put it over in Red Bayou; then pumps will move it from Red Bayou into the field irrigation system.  Mr. Norton said the system should irrigate 13,000+ acres.  He said this project is really unfolding a beautiful story which is; historically a lot of the farms have been under the same ownership and young people are coming back to the farms, so this will really be a success story in Louisiana agriculture in transitioning farms to the next generation.  He said it was an exciting and rewarding time where the Caddo SWCD, LACD, LDAF, NRCS and others worked together in support of this effort.
Mr. Norton said the NRCS added a $55,000 amendment to the Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement for districts servicing the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) workload.  He said that brings the Cooperative Agreement up to $355,000 and that really taps out NRCS technical assistance funds.  He said that NRCS had a really tight year overall in terms of technical assistance funds, but had a great year in providing financial assistance funds to agriculture producers to do conservation work.  He said the Wetland Reserve Program (WRP) has done very well and they will finish with over 19,000+ acres in WRP which is 3,000 to 4,000 more than they were originally allocated.  He said they have done well in these programs in bringing funding resources to Louisiana agriculture producers and overall it has been a good year.  Mr. Norton said it is great to be back working in Louisiana and finishing a highly successful year.  
Mr. Norton said NRCS has a lot of good things going on that are highlighted in the Conservation Updates including Louisiana Women in Agriculture Conference that was held in Delhi in September.  He said Louisiana has a large Hispanic/Women farmer and rancher claims process and we needed to do an outreach effort in the northeast part of Louisiana where we have the largest concentration of women farmers; making Delhi a good place to do a conference.  He said rather than just talking about the claims process, they decided to do a conference.  He said that the ladies were excited about it and plan to create an advisory board to work with LSU and others to actually make an annual conference around the State for Women in Agriculture.  He said the conference worked real well.  Mr. Norton said they also met with representatives of the Native American Tribes in Louisiana to begin a dialog on what their needs are and how we can best address those needs.

Mr. Norton said that NRCS could not do it without districts and district staff.  He said he would encourage supervisors at their next board meeting to thank them very much for their contributions.  He said it is a team effort and they have been really helpful in pushing thru the volume of work completed this year. 
Mr. Norton said that concluded the NRCS update.
Chairman Fletcher asked if anyone had any questions and there were none.
Dupont Watershed Report
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Norton to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Norton said the letter from the Natchitoches SWCD was discussed at the July Commission Meeting regarding the Dupont Watershed dam structures.  Mr. Norton said at issue is the long term maintenance and care of these structures of which many were built more than fifty years ago.  He said immediately after the July Commission Meeting, he sent a letter to the NRCS National Office and the USDA Office of General Counsel requesting an opinion on how to address the lack of O & M on watershed structures. He said they are reviewing the watershed work plans, maintenance agreements, statutes and other related issues and are working on developing a legal opinion to provide the Commission so the Commission can work with the districts regarding what is their role and responsibility after the 50 year useful life of these structures has passed.  He said he did not know when it would be provided, but the General Counsel is working on an opinion and hopefully we will have it in the near future. Mr. Norton said the Natchitoches SWCD understands that the Commission cannot give them an answer until they hear from the General Counsel and they are being patient.  
Ricelands Stewardship Project, Ducks Unlimited, Scott Manley, Ph.D.

Chairman Fletcher asked Dr. Scott Manley to discuss the Ducks Unlimited Ricelands Stewardship Project.  Dr. Manley provided some handouts to the Commission members and said there were more handouts on the table for the Commission members to take with them if they wished.  Dr. Manley thanked the Commission for giving them the opportunity to make a presentation.  He said Ms. Alicia Wiseman has been in the field making rounds to the local Soil and Water Conservation District offices.  He said Ducks Unlimited (DU) wanted to increase their work efforts in Louisiana, starting in southwest Louisiana.  He said to start off, that Ducks Unlimited has been committed to working with the rice industry nationwide, so they are familiar with organic rice production that is starting in southwest Louisiana.  He said Ducks Unlimited did not have any boots on the ground in the United States to help with conservation work until the mid-1980’s. He said Ducks Unlimited was in Canada, but not yet in the United States. He said in the late 1980’s DU started working in the Mississippi River Valley rice production area of southeast Arkansas and northeast part of Louisiana providing drop pipes to produces. He said they work throughout the Mississippi River Valley and part of the Gulf Coast providing drop pipes that involved managing surface water on over 600,000 acres of land.  He said many of these pipes are now rusty and will probably need to be replaced in the near future. Dr. Manley said the reason Ducks Unlimited grew so big was that land used for rice production was so big.  He said nothing has a better fit for managing water and for soil and water conservation than turn rows and drop pipes.  Dr. Manley said their water management efforts were good for agriculture and good for managing the ducks in the wintertime.  He said Ducks Unlimited expanded their efforts in Louisiana between 2006 and 2008.  He said Ducks Unlimited put a publication together with the help of the Rice Foundation and that Dr. Ernest Girouard was President of the Rice Foundation at that time.  He said Dr. Girouard wanted a booklet showing how the rice industry and conservation fit together. He said this booklet is essentially a compilation or a summary if you will, of all the work that has been done across the United States in conservation and more importantly some ideas that we can use to go forward.  He said one of the biggest benefits that came out of this work was that a lot of times “us wildlifers” tend to look at the rice production as what we can do in the wintertime for wildlife, but through this effort we learned that you cannot separate agronomics from farm profitability or the agronomic side of things from what goes on all year long.  He said Ducks Unlimited needs to get a little smarter about the economic side and wrap that into conservation; it has to be both.  Dr. Manley said that when it came to water management, we had quality problems in some places and quantity problems in others making every place a little different. He said the important thing that came out of this work was that Ducks Unlimited realized that it had to come up with programs that are good for rice production region by region because what helps a producer in a county in Texas may not be what helps producers in Acadia Parish in Louisiana.  He said the way to address the issues and to help producers most is to implement projects on a regional basis. He said Ducks Unlimited wants to start in the southwest portion of Louisiana because the Gulf Coast habitat provides 40% of the habitat needed by migrating ducks and birds.  He said if the rice industry was taken out and replaced with grazing grass or sugarcane, the migrating birds will lose 40% of their groceries and that is a big deal.  He said their work with the MBHI, National Fish and Wildlife Foundation and NRCS has resulted in increased momentum.  He said that he has not seen anywhere in Arkansas or Texas where the Soil and Water Conservation Districts, the NRCS and universities work as close together as they do in Louisiana.   He said working together makes for a good working environment and leads to successful results.  He said the Louisiana rice acres are dropping on average 7,000 to 8,000 acres per year.  Dr. Manley said they found that the best way to develop a project is to survey the people you are going to be working with, so in December 2011 they hired a firm familiar with rice production in southwest Louisiana.  He said they had worked with Falcon Rice, the BBR Creative and Q2 Insights to survey 20-25 producers and results of the survey are shown in the Ducks Unlimited SURVEY RESULTS pamphlet.  He said the goals were to identify the issues that challenged the producers and find solutions to address those issues.  Dr. Manley said after hearing from the producers, basically it all came to, how can we get our costs down or at best stable, or possibly slight increases?  He said Ducks Unlimited saw a lot of opportunity in that the producers said with existing or new programs, they want programs that are easy to navigate, can be efficiently administered, improves their farms and the health of their natural resources. Dr. Manley said the next thing Ducks Unlimited did was to meet with stakeholders like you.  He said in March 2012 he met with Mr. Spicer, Mr. Joey Breaux and Mr. Michael Schooler, and also met with Ms. Sarah Haymaker, Mr.  Kevin Norton, Mr. Scott Edwards, Mr. Steve Cruse, Mr. Jack Haller and a couple of others to discuss how we can best help the NRCS, Districts, and LDAF in growing a program like the Ricelands Stewardship Project.  He said on April 18th, we met with Dr. Paul Coreil,  Dr. Ernest Girouard, and others, so we have made our way around to meet with each stakeholder and let them know what Ducks Unlimited is doing and to get their feedback.  Dr. Manley said, with that I will turn it over to Ms. Wiseman to discuss where we are now and then I will tell you where we hope to see ourselves in a few years.    

Ms. Wiseman said Ducks Unlimited has identified twelve, what they refer to as rice producing parishes, in southwest Louisiana.  She said as of now we are actively working in ten of those parishes.  She said she has not yet had a chance to meet with the District Conservationists in Iberia or Beauregard Parishes. She said she and Mr. Keith Latiolais, who recently retired after 37 years with NRCS, are mostly assisting NRCS and Soil and Water Conservation Districts in education outreach of all of their conservation programs, especially EQIP, CSP and new programs like the Gulf of Mexico Initiative, National Water Quality Initiative and the MBHI.  She said the projects in these parishes rolled out very quickly and that she and Mr. Latiolais worked very closely with the local offices in providing education outreach and program sign-up assistance. She said their assistance was not just from behind a desk and news releases, but they met with farmers on their farms because with such a short sign-up period people do not have time to come into the office so we went to them on their farms to talk about the programs.  She said yesterday they met with a farmer that by his own choice has only had one EQIP contract in the 24 years he has been farming.  She said but we were able to meet with him, look at the issues on his farm and help him identify ways to address those issues and then identify what programs might best address those issues.  She said we are just trying to bridge the gap, whether to help the landowners make a decision or just to assist with the huge workload in the field and district offices.   She said they do most of the certification and initiation checks on the MBHI and the resource inventories for conservation planning.   Ms. Wiseman said we are currently funded by a NRCS SWAT Grant, National Fish and Wildlife Foundation and the Pennington Foundation but are seeking other funding partners from state and federal agencies or private industries.  She said we are in the process of hiring one or two more employees.
Dr. Manley said in the next few years we hope to have outside sponsors and have at least four different rice specialists working with Ms. Wiseman and to look into cost-share positions with Mr. Spicer and Soil and Water Conservation Districts.  He said most of the employees they want to hire are former NRCS, National Wildlife and Fisheries or universities employees.  He said they also want to get some young employees on the staff by hiring summer/seasonal employees where Ducks Unlimited can get folks either in school or just out of school and pair them up with experienced employees because who knows, they might be our future rice specialist in grad school.  He said that is how we plan to build our staff.  He said we want to get people in first with professional experience and knowledge to work with new employees.  Dr. Manley said, in the end, if this Ricelands Stewardship Program does result in sustainability and putting conservation on the ground instead of just promoting the concept, we will be proud.  He said we want input from the Commission today or take our business cards and contact us later. Dr. Manley said they really appreciate the Commissioners’ for their time and would enjoy meeting again in the near future.
Chairman Fletcher said the Commission appreciates the presentation and asked if anyone had any questions and there were none.
Mr. Guillory asked that the next time we get a program that we do not sign-up 1,000 people and only approve ten applications.  He said whatever the program we have, that a majority of the people can get approved, even if you have to lower the payment amounts.  He said he does not know of a rice farmer that does not like ducks, so the program will not be hard to sell.  Mr. Guillory said we are having the best Teal season yet; in 10-15 minutes you have your limit.
Dr. Manley said that was one of the top issues identified in the survey they did, and it will be addressed.   Ms. Wiseman said that at this time we are not flowing funds from Duck Unlimited to the farmer, but are assisting the farmer to find funds thru NRCS or another partners; hopefully if we get a huge pot of money we can flow funds to the farmers, but that is not how we are structuring our current program. She said our program is directed at assisting our partners in implementing conservation measures. 
Field Office of the Future Report
Chairman Fletcher said the next item, Field Office of the Future, is getting a lot of attention throughout the nation.  He said we are very fortunate in Louisiana because of the superb leadership of Mr. Norton and Ms. Haymaker in working through this process.  He said we are making good progress, but of course there are still some things that need to be clarified.  He said about three weeks ago, several of us met in Alexandria to discuss why we need to be planning on how we will meet our future soil and water conservation needs with reduced funding and fewer employees. Chairman Fletcher said he believes a lot of people were concerned this effort was about closing field offices.  He said these worries were put to rest at the Alexandria meeting and that no offices are scheduled to close this year.  Chairman Fletcher said that budget issues dictate some changes must take place and I think Mr. Norton, Ms. Haymaker and Mr. Spicer will brief us and lead us in a good discussion on how the Field Office of the Future (FOOF) process should help us address this and other issues.
Mr. Norton said as an introduction, there was a good group of folks including the LACD leadership that met the week before Hurricane Isaac and talked about the FOOF.  He said about a year ago the NRCS Chief Mr. Dave White and Mr. Gene Schmidt, NACD President, sent a letter to all NRCS State Conservationists and the State Conservation Districts leadership asking that we look to the future and describe what we envision how a Field Office should be structured and how it should work.  He said last year the USDA Secretary made an announcement on office closures and we did see a number of offices closed; we lost 300+ RC&D offices nationwide.  He said in Louisiana we did not have any field offices closed, but we lost a few Soil Survey Offices and in the last announcement we lost the Opelousas Soil Survey Office.  Mr. Norton said we do not need to wait and just let it happen to us, but we need to look forward and say how we are going to deal with the issues of declining budgets, streamlining operations and other issues that will impact our partnership and delivery system.  Mr. Norton said because of some RC&D office closures, Watersheds being unfunded, and other announcements from USDA, alarmed folks across the country that this plan is about how we are to close “x” number of field offices, but that is not the case.  He said FOOF is an open book, you look at the information provided to you, what your needs are and then we determine how do we go forward from here to address those needs. 
Mr. Norton said you have the NRCS Louisiana workload analysis that we have been constructing back before and when Mr. Ron Marcantel was the Assistant for Operations.  Mr. Norton said  when Ms. Haymaker became Assistant for Operations she began to modify the workload that not only looks at where we were in the way of programs, but what the current and future needs are within the parishes, the field offices and the Soil and Water Conservation Districts.  He said next we looked at how we were staffed to address our needs.  He said we were looking holistically about how we manage moving forward, not what are we doing and how do we staff to continue what we are doing, but where do we need to be strategically in the future.  Mr. Norton said how do we staff our offices and where does the funding need to go based on resource needs?  He said this is what the workload analysis was built around and it is a good working document.  
Mr. Norton said the Commission met with Ms. Haymaker back in the summer and held other meetings more recently to study the document.  He said the FOOF is a dynamic working document, it is not the final answer, it frames our present situation, what is our vision; it is always adjustable so we can adapt to our future changes and needs.  He said from the federal side of this issue in Louisiana, we run a little over $100 million a year in total budget and a very small percentage of that pays the salaries of approximately 220 people and the majority of the payroll cost is out in the field offices. He said NRCS has an area office and a state office structure and that most of the state office is administrative and technical staff. He said in supporting the broader operations of our field offices, our vision of the FOOF, in a nut shell is that we are going to maintain a presence in all of our field offices.  Mr. Norton said the workload analysis supports that we have a reason to be in each office and are currently servicing all 64 parishes.  He said that all offices need staff to address current resource problems, but we do not have enough staff to service all the current needs.  Mr. Norton said we are not getting any more people, so how do we take the 200-220 NRCS employees, depending on what happens with the budget, and best align them to meet the needs out on the landscape.  
Mr. Norton said what we are proposing is to realign our area office structure, to position the staff so that the technical staff will be more aligned to where the resource issues and needs are and as we begin to fill vacancies we will place them where we have the greatest needs.  He said we will locate the forestry folks where the forestry issues are and the specialist can move back and forth between field offices servicing our customers.  He said the agronomists, wildlife specialists and others will be closer to the field and they will be engaged in technical work at the field offices they are supporting.  Mr. Norton said they are going to advertise and fill three Program Assistant Liaison positions, to work on EQIP, WRP, CSP policy issues relevant to program delivery which will allow the technical people to go back to servicing our customers.  He said they will continue to work toward downsizing in the area offices and state office as he has done since he has been in Louisiana.  He said with our current and future automation efforts, we will continue to look at the state office for ways to perform our administrative support functions using new and advanced automation to create efficiencies and to operate with fewer people.  He said our technical specialists in the state office will be more focused on technical issues.  Mr. Norton said our vision of the FOOF is a dispersed technical staff that is matched to the resource needs in the state.  He said which they currently are, but they have to spend a lot of time working programmatically rather than technically.  He said we want to strategically locate our technical employees so a local producer can access effective and efficient support.  He said we will make every effort as our budgets will permit to continue to support that structure. He said, I will not say that we will never close a field office, but I will say that we have no plans to do that at this time.  He said we will always support conservation districts as we have done in the past, such as in Plaquemines SWCD where there is not a DC, but the district and clientele get assistance when and how they need it.  
Mr. Norton said the FOOF process has been a partnership effort, engaging you and adjusting with your input and we would like to finalize this plan so we can send it to all of the District Supervisors.  He said there is nothing to be gained by not sharing this document with our partners.  He said distributing it to the districts will alleviate any fears of office closures. Mr. Norton said they wanted to get all of the signatures and get it out to the field before sending it to the National Office and NACD but Hurricane Isaac delayed us from meeting together so we are in a holding pattern until the State Commission and the Conservation Districts give their blessing because they will not send anything out without their approval.  Mr. Norton asked if anyone had any questions.

Chairman Fletcher said the FOOF is a work in progress?  Mr. Norton said this will always be moving forward, being changed as needed.

Mr. Spicer said he had a couple of comments to make before going on to questions.  He said this effort is really critical to the state of Louisiana. He said the state is one to maybe three years ahead of what is likely to happen funding wise to USDA, particularly NRCS.  He said we have lost nearly 25% of our funds in the last four budget cycles and it is not looking any better in the near future so we will have to figure out where we are going and how we will continue to service our clientele if budget cuts continue.  He said the FOOF lays out where the workload potentials are located.  He said this process tracks closely the things the districts did twenty-five years ago before the funding cuts and when we were allocating a disproportionate level of funds to districts that had  very light workloads as compared to districts with a heavy workload. He said we have moved way beyond that point, but we are getting to the point again where with extensive funding cuts we have to make a major effort to look at how we are going to address our workload issues in the future.  
Mr. Spicer said this is critical in order to continue to partner with NRCS and our other partners to get conservation on the land.  He said that he believes districts have an interest in and a responsibility just like our federal partners to find out what their future needs are and how will we address those needs.  He said we will not be able to continue operating as we are currently with additional cuts.  He said will districts with limited workload be willing to share their resources with neighboring districts?  He said we have to have a vision as to how we are going to meet our future challenges of delivering conservation programs with reduced funding and staff.  He said Commissioner Strain had this same discussion with him at our staff meeting two weeks ago.  He said Commissioner Strain said it is critical that we figure out where we are going and what we are going to do in relation to stabilizing our funding.  Mr. Spicer said the Commissioner said it will take a lot of effort and a lot more support from the districts than we have had in the past to get legislative support to fund our program.  He said Mr. Frazier and Chairman Fletcher are working on some strategies that may help us with the funding issue, but in order to sell our program to the legislature we still have to demonstrate to them that the State is getting their dollars’ worth when it comes to setting priorities and employees providing services to their clientele and protecting our natural resources. He said it is critical that we move ahead with open minds and a determination that we are going to address these issues.  He said Commissioner Strain expects each district supervisor to discuss our funding issues with their elected officials. He said these issues are not unique just to Louisiana. He said Arkansas has proposed legislation that gives authority to allow the state agency under certain circumstances to close an office or combine districts and staff with neighboring districts.  
Mr. Frazier said that we are going to make a big effort to make sure that all of our district supervisors understand the issues and they need to be ready for change.  He said these changes are not something that is going to take place right now but will take place over a period of time.  He said districts need to understand the FOOF and be ready to hold up their end of the bargain, so we are going to look at several things, such as staffing needs and where field offices are understaffed, but also look very strongly at financing in the future.  He said we will try to make everybody, especially with our legislators, to understand the issues and what we are trying to do so they will be supportive of the overall program. He said it is imperative that all districts understand that they need to be flexible, yet funded enough to do their work in the future.

Mr. Norton said this plan does not address the district side of the partnership, only the federal side.  He said it was his understanding at the last meeting that the districts will need more time to develop their plan.  Chairman Fletcher said the FOOF document gives us the opportunity to use it as a guide and asked if district secretaries are some of the persons looking at being shared. Mr. Spicer said several districts for many years have shared district employees.  He said it has always been the local districts decision to share district employees.  Mr. Spicer said he has not looked at any specific solutions to the funding problem, but he knows that we have a heavy workload and fewer dollars to employ folks to help solve them.  He said the bottom line is we have to address the issue of where do we get the most for our state tax dollars.  He said the best solution is to increase state funding.  He said we have to lay out a very clear plan before going to the legislators to ask for additional funds.  He said that this FOOF is not a SWCD plan, but it contains information that will be critical for us in addressing the same issues at the state level.
Chairman Fletcher asked Ms. Haymaker if she had any comments.  Ms. Haymaker said this is a work in progress that the workload analysis is summarized just to establish a baseline and will be updated annually.  She said this is a decision tool and is a starting point for us to move forward, much like a business plan.  Mr. Spicer said that we have a workload analysis for the districts but we are far from having a plan that shows the potential workloads.
Chairman Fletcher asked if anyone else had any comments.  Mr. George Dauzat said there is a lot of work done in schools but you cannot count it in dollars and cents as this is not a conservation practice, so where will it count.  He said such as the LACDE poster contest, and his secretary has been to eight schools, she will get over 100 posters so where will this conservation work be counted?  When the secretary spends time with clients explaining conservation practices, spends an hour or two with him, she did her job, but where will this be counted?  Mr. Norton said that kind of service is captured if there is a volume of it, but more importantly, what are the natural resources in your district and the significance they have in regards to the workload.  He said the FOOF document supports the need to have a functional field office.    He said conservation education and secretarial duties; those are the district side of the workload that needs to be fleshed out by the Commission.  He said education outreach and similar activities are not included in the FOOF document.  He said the FOOF document is intended to be a guide supporting agriculture producers in sustaining and maintaining operations in Louisiana; that is our core function, that is how we are appropriated funds and these activities make up the big slice - 9/10ths of the funding pie that we have to manage.  He said conservation education, outreach to schools and related activities make up the smaller slice of the pie, that everybody needs to be stepping up and doing them.  He said he was at the National Hunting and Fishing Day all day Saturday, but he does not report that to the National Office as a key activity that I have to do, but it is an activity that we should do, just like conservation education at schools and local fairs, it is a part of agencies being a part of local communities. He said we are not after that in this part of the workload analysis nor are we going to create something that will prevent someone from doing that; that is not the issue here.  He said it is about do we have a reason to have an office in Leesville, Louisiana and yes, we need an office there, we need a DC, a technician, a soil conservationist; we need a wide range of assistance at the Leesville location.  He said we are supporting the need for offices servicing overall function, but if we list everything a field office does, we will have a workload analysis that has 50 or maybe 90 factors and you cannot make heads or tails out of it regarding the core of our business to improve customer service and conservation delivery.  
Mr. George Dauzat asked what effect this will have on our Leesville office.  He said we assist the DC in every matter, we work in partnership on everything, so what will happen to our office if NRCS assigns their employees to another office, will the district secretaries be moved also so she can continue to assist the DC?  He asked what effect it will be on the employees’ jobs. Mr. Dauzat said he had to explain that to the employees so he needed to understand it himself.  He said Mr. Norton will be asked that question by every district, what effect will this have on my district employees and my office?
Mr. Norton said right now it will not affect it at all and he encouraged everyone to read the entire FOOF document but to carefully read the last three or four pages of the FOOF and it will tell you where and how our plan is going forward.  He said it does not take away from any field office,  it actually increases the field office support.  He said the support may not actually be in a particular field office, but we are going to staff people closer to be able to better service our clientele.  Mr. Norton said we are not recommending closing any offices.  We will use it in the future on where we place our best people, matching the people for the resource need in the area, so we can service maybe more than one office. He said the FOOF has no component that in anyway proposes to assign or reassign district employees.
Mr. George Dauzat, Chairman of Calcasieu SWCD inquired if the Field Office of the Future activities would mean that district secretaries and technicians would be moved from one office to another when NRCS closed offices.  Mr. Norton said that presently there is no plan to close offices; they are looking at each office’s current and future workload for better efficiency in providing the assistance that the clients need.  He said as mentioned before, they have no plans or authority to assign district employees to any location.  Mr. Spicer said that is the districts’ responsibility to determine all work related matters concerning their employees.
Mr. Spicer said he wished there were more supervisors like Mr. Dauzat who engages in discussing the issues, because if we did, we could be farther down the road to getting sound solutions to our problems.  Chairman Fletcher said we appreciate Mr. Dauzat’s comments because that is how we get clear and well defined answers to our questions.
Chairman Fletcher asked for any other comments from Commission members or the public and there were none, so he asked for a motion to adopt the Field Office of the Future as a guide to develop a plan for the Soil and Water Conservation Districts in Louisiana.

Motion:  Mr. Frazier made a motion to adopt the Field Office of the Future as a guide to develop a plan for the Soil and Water Conservation Districts in Louisiana. The motion was seconded by Mr. Skains and passed unanimously

Mr. Spicer said they should put together a FOOF panel for the annual LACD meeting.  Mr. Frazier said he should have something to present to the Commission at the October meeting regarding the Commission and LACD Plan to address the funding issues.
Correspondence
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first item is a letter from SSWCC, Randell Fletcher, to Kevin Norton from the SSWCC commending him for his excellent work in Washington D.C. with the Senate staff in the preparation of the new Farm Bill.
Mr. Spicer said next is a letter from SSWCC, Brad Spicer, to Natchitoches SWCD regarding the Dupont Watershed.  Mr. Norton said as he stated earlier he was waiting on a response from headquarters in Washington, D.C.  Mr. Spicer said he would send another letter to Natchitoches SWCD updating them on the issue.

Mr. Spicer said next is a letter from Caddo SWCD requesting the SSWCC to approve overtime for three Caddo employees working on the Red Bayou Irrigation Project inspecting the construction.  He said the Contractor is working 12 hrs/day and 7 days/week for the 450 days allotted for the contract construction period and the employees are required to inspect the ongoing construction. Chairman Fletcher said this needed a motion from the board, but first asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission member and there were none.
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the Caddo SWCD employees’ overtime for the Red Bayou Irrigation Project.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said next are several letters regarding district employee Mr. Ronald Hebert transferring from the Acadia SWCD on August 27 to the Vermilion SWCD.  He said the Vermilion SWCD agreed to accept the financial liability of Mr. Hebert’s annual and sick leave and requests the SSWCC’ s approval.  Mr. Spicer said Mr. Hebert worked in the Vermilion SWCD for less than a month and then requested to transfer back to Acadia SWCD.  He said the Acadia SWCD agreed to rehire Mr. Hebert and to accept the financial liability of Mr. Hebert’s annual and sick leave and requests the SSWCC’ s approval.
Chairman Fletcher said this needed a motion from the board, but first asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the Acadia SWCD Vermilion re-hiring and accepting the financial liability of Mr. Hebert’s annual and sick leave.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said next are two letters, the first is a letter from Acadia SWCD requesting permission for Mr. Guillory to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on January 27-30, 2013 and for two supervisors and one employee to attend the NACD Appreciation Banquet on January 29 when Mr. Earl Garber, a supervisor in Acadia SWCD, will be installed as NACD President.  Mr. Spicer said we are very proud of Mr. Garber and wish to show our appreciation.
Mr. Spicer said the second letter is from LaSalle SWCD requesting permission for five supervisors and one employee to attend the NACD 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas on Jan 27-30, 2013.

Chairman Fletcher said this needed a motion from the board, but first asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.
Motion:  Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the Acadia and the LaSalle SWCD supervisors and employees to attend the NACD Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas and for each district to reimburse the supervisors and employees travel per FY 2013 State Travel Regulations, SSWCC PPMs and State law.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is a letter from Dugdemona SWCD requesting permission to hire Ms. Shanna Jones, CPA to compile the district’s FYE June 30 2012 financial statements for the amount of $500 - $850. Chairman Fletcher said this needed a motion from the board, but first asked if there were any comments from the public or member and there were none.
Motion:  Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the Dugdemona SWCD engaging Ms. Shanna Jones, CPA for their FYE June 30, 2012 financials.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Mr. Spicer said the next item is a June 21, 2012 letter to Mr. Spicer from Ms. Sarah Haymaker regarding the Master Farmer Program and he asked Ms. Haymaker if she or Mr. Norton would like to comment on the letter and chart.  Mr. Norton said that he had sat in on a teleconference along with Commissioner Mike Strain and Ms. Carrie Castile of LDAF in the spring where some of the partners involved in the Master Farmer Program expressed concern regarding the speed of how farmers can move through the Master Farmer Program and what may be done to eliminate a backlog.  He said NRCS was aware of the concern of delivering a high number of conservation plans in a timely manner, so NRCS did a survey beginning in February 2012 of the participants that were potentially eligible to complete Phase III of the certification process.  He said the field personnel made personal contacts with each eligible participant and Ms. Haymaker created a chart with the information.  He said the chart at the back of the letter shows the survey results where they contacted 2,564 people and of that number 86% or 2,198 declined the Resource Management System (RMS) request.  He said this only left 14%, or 366 participants who wanted to complete a RMS plan.  Mr. Norton said currently 179 of these have a conservation plan developed and 29 have conservation plans and can be certified.  Mr. Norton said the 86% of participants who declined the RMS request either did not respond (35% or 487) or had another reason such as not interested (22% or 301); currently have an RMS level conservation plan (17% or 238); contact information unreachable (14% or 187); may be interested in the future (7% or 102); participant deceased (3% or 43); or it was too costly (1% or 14).

Mr. Norton said of the 366 participants responding yes to the RMS request, 256 or 75% have site visits scheduled.
Mr. Spicer said the next items are several LDAF Press Releases including crop damage caused by Hurricane Isaac.  He said one release was about a grant awarded to LDAF for a temporary Feed Inspection Coordinator position to achieve the goal of integrated system between state and federal regulatory agencies for a supply of safe pet and livestock feed.  He said another Press Release is about the Consumer Report study on arsenic that has people all over the US concerned about eating rice.  He said that South Korea canceled all purchase contracts with the US for rice due to the report.  Dr. Coreil said South Korea was not currently purchasing rice, but had contracts in place to purchase rice.  Mr. Spicer said arsenic is a natural mineral in the soils and was used in pesticides for cotton and other agriculture pests in the past.  Dr. Coreil said there is a very good Q&A on the FDA website on arsenic and rice and he would forward it to Mr. Spicer.

Mr. Spicer said the last Press Release was regarding LSU AgCenter video “Louisiana’s Frontline: 125 Years of Agriculture Research” which is a 60-minute documentary broadcasted on LPB August 2, 2012 at 7:00 PM.  He said this documentary shares the story of the LSU AgCenter researchers who made agriculture production possible and productive in Louisiana.
Mr. Spicer said that concluded the Correspondence agenda items.
Ethics

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review the Ethics requirement and the handout.  Mr. Spicer said beginning in 2012 the SSWCC members and alternates are required by law (LA R.S. 42:1170 (A)) to complete a 1-hour ethics education training before the end of the year.  He said the online training requires an email account so the certificate of completion can be printed.  He said the email account does not have to belong to the member or alternate, as they will fill in their information on the website to be printed on the certificate, but the email address is where the certificate will be sent. He said members and alternates can complete the training on the Ethics website and print the certificate or they may attend one of the live meetings being held around the state. Mr. Spicer said each member and alternate should send a copy of their certificate to the OSWC for our records.  He said OSWC will mail a letter to the Commission Alternates with the Ethics training information.  Mr. Spicer said all district supervisors are required to receive the ethics training prior to the end of the calendar year.
Mr. Frazier said the Commission Members as well as all district supervisors could check with their parish officials to see when and if the local officials have had the ethics training and if not, if they could attend their training meeting.
Standardized Cooperative Agreements
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to review this item.  Mr. Spicer said the two Cooperative Agreements were examples of agreements that districts can use as a template for their cooperative agreements.  He said the Acadia SWCD requested the Commission approve the standard cooperative agreements for Police Juries and Drainage Boards because due to new regulations, the Acadia SWCD needed this before the Police Jury could make a financial commitment to the district. Mr. Guillory said other districts will need such a form, and it would be better if there was one standard form.  Chairman Fletcher said it is brief, yet says what needs to be done and the Commission all agreed.  Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to send the forms  to the districts with a letter.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there four resignations in the Morehouse SWCD: Mr. Neal Woodard Mott, III, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. John M. Yeldell, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; and Mr. Jason Waller, elected position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. Chris Carter, elected position, Morehouse.  Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.
Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the resignations of  Mr. Neal Woodard Mott, III, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. John M. Yeldell, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; and Mr. Jason Waller, elected position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. Chris Carter, elected position, Morehouse SWCD. The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Capital SWCD, Mr. John Compton reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin November 23, 2012 and will expire on November 23, 2015.

Saline SWCD, Mr. William M. Conly reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin August 30, 2012 and will expire on August 30, 2015.
Morehouse SWCD, Mr. Jason Waller, appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. Neal Woodard Mott, III.  Term will begin September 25, 2012 and will expire on February 24, 2014.
Morehouse SWCD, Mr. Chris Carter, appointed to fill the vacant appointed position of Mr. John M. Yeldell.  Term will begin September 25, 2012 and will expire on February 24, 2013.

Morehouse SWCD, Mr. Antwain Downs, appointed to fill the vacant elected position of Mr. Chris Carter.  Term will begin September 25, 2012 and will expire on June 30, 2013.

Morehouse SWCD, Mr. Robert Jeff Simmons, appointed to fill the vacant elected position of Mr. Jason Waller.  Term will begin September 25, 2012 and will expire on June 30, 2015.
Chairman Fletcher asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the appointments.
Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the appointment of supervisors Mr. John Compton, appointed position, Capital SWCD; Mr. William Conly, appointed position, Saline SWCD; Mr. Jason Waller, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. Chris Carter, appointed position, Morehouse SWCD; Mr. Antwain Downs, elected position, Morehouse SWCD; and Mr. Robert Jeff Simmons, elected position, Morehouse SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

State Commission Elections – Area III and IV
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on this agenda item.  Mr. Spicer said the Commission needs to set a date for the Election along with a place and time; and approve the Election III and IV letter and agenda to be mailed to the Area III and IV districts.  After a lengthy discussion, the Commission agreed to hold the Election on October 23, 2012 at 11:00 AM in the LSU AgCenter Rice Station, Rayne, Louisiana before the Commission Meeting at 1:15 PM.
Chairman Fletcher asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion on the Area III and IV elections.

Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to approve the election materials and to have the Area III and IV Election convention on October 23, 2012 at 11:00 AM in the LSU AgCenter Rice Station, Rayne, Louisiana.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Other Business 
Chairman Fletcher asked Dr. Coreil to address the Commission. Dr. Coreil said he wanted to mention a couple of things, He said that the AgCenter is replacing their spray application specialist for aerial and ground calibration and that position is moving to LSU, Alexandria.   He said moving specialists to the field, started about eight or nine years ago and basically all have been moved including the plant scientists to field operations.  He said they have had an extremely positive effect as the farmer, producers, and growers really supported the new structure.  He said they are beginning to do the same in animal sciences and the beef specialists will move into the Center of Excellence in Alexandria.  
Dr. Coreil said the issue on arsenic is one that we will have to pay attention to.  He said when you work through all the data, no one is recommending that people stop eating rice.  Dr. Coreil said he enjoyed the Ducks Unlimited presentation and that he was a Charter DU Chairman in Cameron Parish and at that time the Green Wing was a big Program.  He said we should integrate the Green Wing Program and 4-H Shooting Sports.  He said we have 240,000 kids in 4-H, so we and Ducks Unlimited could combine and work together. He said hunting license sales is a big deal and unless kids learn to hunt they will not buy a license.

Dr. Coreil said the certification with Kellogg continues to grow because consumers demand sustainable food.  He said the Master Farmer program is a way to approach that. He said not only is it a marketing tool but they may price it a little more to have it on the rice box from a  sustainable farm so we also are going to try to work with NRCS on it. He said we can argue whether it is reasonable or not, but the reality of it is that the corporations that buy these products insist on it.  He said when you go to Home Depot or Lowes you are not going to buy any wood unless it is certified sustainable.  He said that is a corporate decision, so now everyone tries to become a master logger and tries to meet those requirements.  
Dr. Coreil thanked the Commission for the opportunity to speak and asked if there were any questions.  Mr. Norton asked Dr. Coreil about the Center of Excellence, what specialists will be there and how many.  Dr. Coreil said their soybean, corn and green sorghum specialists are already there and they will be moving the cattle specialist and an agronomist in the near future.  He said we are hiring a plant pathologist, just hired an entomologist, so we will be sending 9-10 Ph.D. there and it may be an opportunity to create some synergy between the Center and NRCS offices.  Dr. Coreil said the other Centers of Excellence will be located in Winnsboro/St Joe and the Rice Research Station in Crowley.  Dr. Coreil said they have property along the Red River and we are talking about making it a Center of Excellence for water, primarily in agriculture, irrigation, research and development. 
Dr. Coreil said we talk about it all the time but we are not getting any more water; he said about 60% of the corn in Louisiana is irrigated and without water we cannot make it. Chairman Fletcher agreed, no water, no farms.  Chairman Fletcher said it is getting so expensive to bring in a crop and most farmers, unless they have irrigation, cannot obtain bank financing to put in their crops. 
Mr. Spicer said there would be a LACD mid-year meeting in Alexandria tomorrow at 10:00 AM with approximately 65 supervisors and others attending. Mr. Frazier encouraged Commission members to attend the LACD meeting.
Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business and there was none.

Next meeting

Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for 1:15 P.M. Tuesday, October 23, 2012 at the LSU AgCenter Rice Station, Rayne, Louisiana. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any other comments from the public and there were none.
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Fletcher said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to adjourn at 2:48 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Randell Fletcher______
Randell Fletcher, Chairman 
State Soil and Water Conservation Commission
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